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Project: RapidRide C and D Lines Extension
Location: Seattle
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Background

The City of Seattle is proposing to fund the extension of the RapidRide C Line to South Lake Union, as well as the extension of the RapidRide D Line to Pioneer Square. These changes would improve the reliability of the two lines while connecting riders to growing employment markets.
Since implementation, the RapidRide C and D Lines have proven to be a heavily used transit service, growing by 78 percent and 51 percent respectively, and carrying nearly 20,000 riders each weekday. RapidRide C and D Lines were originally designed as a single operating route to save operating and fleet costs; however, reliability continues to be an issue and would be significantly improved if the lines were operated individually.
Service proposal

The C Line would be extended to South Lake Union via Westlake Avenue, providing a new direct connection between West Seattle and South Lake Union. The northern layover station would be located along Valley Street. The D Line would be extended to Pioneer Square via 3rd Avenue, with temporary routing along James Street and 5th Avenue during the Yesler Way bridge replacement project. The D Line layover would be on 5th Avenue South, south of Terrace Street. For some riders, the separation of these lines will turn what has been a one-seat ride into a trip requiring a downtown transfer. Transfers between the two lines would be possible at common stops on 3rd Avenue at Virginia Street and Pike Street. 
In order to successfully implement these changes, the City is investing in both service hours and capital improvements. The extension of the C and D lines would require approximately 51,000 additional annual service hours over what is operated today. The operating costs for the extension would be paid through Seattle’s Proposition 1 funds in accordance with the recently approved Transit Service Funding Agreement. This includes service hours and an operating cost for the additional fleet that is required. Funds would be committed for five years, the period that is covered by Proposition 1. After five years, if the city does not have new funds or chooses not to fund the extension, then if King County elected to preserve this extension, Metro would need to assume the cost of operating the service.
The additional capital improvements would be needed at stations and stops along the new C Line extension to brand them as RapidRide. In addition, customer information kiosks, with real-time arrival information and off-board ORCA card readers, would need to be installed at the busiest locations. The City of Seattle is paying for the capital improvements through a separate funding mechanism as called for in the approved Transit Service Funding Agreement.
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